

HPU STUDENT HANDBOOK BACHELOR OF SOCIAL WORK DEGREE PROGRAM 2021-22

HAWAI`I PACIFIC UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF SOCIAL WORK Website: <u>https://www.hpu.edu/socialwork</u>

Contents

Preface	4
Letter to Social Work Students	5
The Social Work Program History Accreditation Mission, Program Goals, Core Competencies and Practice Behaviors 2015 EPAS Goals/Core Competencies	7 7 7
School of Social Work Faculty and Administration	13
The Bachelor of Social Work Curriculum Liberal Arts Foundation The BSW Curriculum Social Work Courses Major Course from other Departments	14 15 15
Elective Courses	
Degree Plan	
Teaching, Learning, and Grades Evaluation Standards for Written Assignments	
Academic and Professional Performance Standards for Social Work Students	20
School of Social Work Performance Review Review Process Student Dismissal – Faculty Review Panel Appeals	
Other Social Work Program Policies and Procedures Admission Policy Step 1: Admission to HPU and Declaration of Social Work as a Major	
Step 2: Applying for Admission to the Social Work Program	
Step 2: Applying for Senior Field Placement	
Transfer Students	
Credit for Life Experience Advising in the Social Work Program International Exchanges and Travel Staying Informed Student Feedback Field Education Course Offerings and Sections Nondiscrimination Policies Social Work Program Disability Statement	32 32 33 33 33 34 34 34 34 34 34 34
Social Work Program Cultural Diversity Statement	
Financial Aid Social Work Student Scholarship Perkins Loan Repayment	
Appendices	37

Learning a New Discipline	
Some Tips for Success	
Opportunities within the Social Work Program	
Phi Alpha	
NASW	
Using Critical Thinking (CT) and Critical Analysis (CA)	
Generalist Social Work Practice	
The Ecosystems Perspective	
Guidelines on Confidentiality	
Working and Being a Social Work Student	
BSW Applicant Rating Sheet	
Student Agreement Form	
Social Work Student Update Form	

Preface

The Student Handbook Guide to the BSW Degree Program sets forth the educational policies and procedures that govern the BSW program and its students. The other handbook of interest to BSW students is the BSW Practicum Handbook that describes policies and procedures for the field program of the School.

BSW Practicum Handbook: <u>https://www.hpu.edu/chs/social-work/student-resources.html</u> The Handbooks should be used in conjunction with the Hawaii Pacific University Academic Catalog 2021-22 and the Hawaii Pacific University Student Handbook (2021-22), which are both available online at the following URLs:

HPU Academic Catalog: <u>https://www.hpu.edu/registrar/academic-catalog/index.html</u> HPU Student Handbook: <u>https://www.hpu.edu/student-life/files/student-handbook.pdf</u>

The curriculum, policies, and procedures set forth in this guide are in effect for the 2021-22 academic year and govern most of the educational experiences of students beginning study in the 2021-22 academic year.

Faculty of the BSW School of Social Work Program and of the Hawaii Pacific University as a whole, however, reserve the right to make those changes in curriculum, policies, and procedures that will enhance the educational experience and outcomes of students and is aligned with the 2015 Education Policy and Accreditation Standards (EPAS) of the Council on Social Work Education (CSWE).

Letter to Social Work Students

Aloha mai kākou:

E komo mai, welcome to the Bachelor of Social Work (BSW) Program and our community at Hawai'i Pacific University (HPU). If you are a continuing student, welcome back!

You have chosen social work as your future profession and entrusted us with your professional education. We will do our utmost to live up to this trust by facilitating your learning so that you can increase your mastery of the knowledge and skills you need to practice effectively and competently. Since social work is a value-based profession, we will assist you in understanding our profession's values, and do our best to live up to these values in our own work. We expect your best in trying to live up to them, too.

This handbook is designed to be your companion throughout the BSW program. Please take time to read it carefully and keep it as a reference, along with your HPU catalog and, when you are in practicum, your practicum handbook. Your education for this profession is designed carefully around a philosophy of practice and a sequence of learning. You need to understand the elements of these to see how all the pieces—the individual courses you take and the lessons within them—fit together. You will not need some of the information in this handbook until later in your program, but you need to know that it is here. You may not understand it all at first. As you move through the program, one way to chart your progress is to read this handbook from time to time. Review the handbook, especially when you have questions about the program or are thinking about courses for the next semester. Of utmost importance is the policy on student conduct and behavior (pages 20-21). You are responsible for reading this and abiding by it.

As a student accepted into HPU's BSW program, you will have many learning opportunities beyond the classroom. You are eligible for membership of the Student Social Work Association, the National Association of Social Workers, and (if you meet the qualifications) Phi Alpha, the national social work honor society. Taking advantage of these opportunities can lead to job opportunities and professional networking—and they can be a lot of fun!

Our goal is to empower you to help others. Helping, however, is a demanding goal. Along the way, particularly as we challenge you to look at your own behavior and motivations more closely, you may wonder if you have made the right choice. If this occurs, or if you need help with other problems, we encourage you to talk with us, beginning with your social work faculty advisor. The faculty and staff will make every effort to aid you in having the most fulfilling educational experience possible at HPU.

Our concern is for your well-being and your success. We are committed to your success, but it is a two-way street, and with all opportunities come responsibilities. As you will learn in class, a good social worker knows when to ask for help!

At present, your goal is quite naturally to receive your degree. However, it is impossible to learn in a few years all that is needed for a lifetime of practice. Social conditions, too, are always changing. As long as you are a social worker, you will also be a learner. As all professionals must do, you will identify your learning needs, set appropriate learning goals, and seek out learning opportunities. This may sound daunting, but the concept of lifelong learning has its advantages. Students often worry when they graduate, whether with the BSW or the MSW, that they are not completely prepared for practice. Accepting that you will always be a learner means that you will always have more chances to learn what you need to know. You need not know everything prior to graduation. You will graduate with the tools for professional practice that can be upgraded and refined as you use them. One of these tools is knowledge about where and how to find information.

Our commitment is to "grow" social entrepreneurs who can make a positive impact on the world around them. I would like to add one more thing. In the BSW program, we train you for entrylevel generalist social work practice, and in the MSW for advanced generalist practice. The generalist method that we teach will be useful to you in personal relationships and potentially in a wide variety of fields. We are proud of our graduates who go on to practice as social workers. We are just as proud of our graduates who go in other directions and do good things with their lives. The most important aspect is, regardless of the field you ultimately choose, that you are contributing to the world and its people—and are happy.

We wish you a great year!

With best regards,

mas

Vince M. Okada, Ph.D., MPPM BSW Program Chair, School of Social Work

The Social Work Program

History

In spring, 1997, after almost two years of planning, we offered our first introductory BSW course. Our first majors began their junior-level core social work courses the following fall and our first graduates received their BSWs in May, 1999. After additional experience and planning, our first MSW students began their academic work in September, 2005. Our first MSW graduates received their degrees in August, 2007. In the summer of 2019, we began a new chapter in our program as we moved to Waterfront Plaza as the University consolidated campuses!

HPU began its social work major because of requests from students and interest from the community. In keeping with HPU's large number of non-traditional and working students, as well as the community's need, it was decided to prioritize the needs of working adults. Core social work courses are offered primarily on Saturdays and weekday evenings. **Please plan your schedule accordingly**. We recognize that this may not meet the needs of every student, or even every working student. As the program grows, it may be possible to offer more varied schedules than we cantoday.

Accreditation

Throughout the United States, social work programs are accredited by the Council on Social Work Education (CSWE). This specialty professional accreditation is in addition to a University's overall accreditation. (HPU is accredited by the Western Association of Schools and Colleges.) Accreditation is a way of ensuring that all social work graduates throughout the United States have a common set of knowledge, skills, and values, and have met certain educational standards. The social work accreditation process is similar to those for medical schools, graduate psychology programs, and nursing programs (including HPU's). Achieving full CSWE accreditation is an exacting process that requires several years.

We are proud that HPU's BSW program received its full accreditation at the June 2002 CSWE meeting. Accreditation was most recently "reaffirmed" in June 2014 and continues until 2022. Please visit <u>www.cswe.org</u> to confirm our accreditation status for the BSW and MSW programs. We are excited to welcome CSWE, our accrediting body, this year for our reaccreditation visit!

Mission, Program Goals, Core Competencies and Practice Behaviors

A mission statement expresses an organization's or program's overall philosophy and "reason for being." The mission statement helps the organization maintain clarity about its purpose. General goals are derived from it, and specific practice behaviors are derived from the goals.

The mission of HPU's BSW Program is to prepare undergraduate students in the art and science of social work through competent, effective generalist practice to achieve social justice and honor the dignity of all peoples. HPU's social work students should unashamedly want to "make the world a better place" through caring, professional practice aimed at helping all people to meet

their needs and secure their rights in the ever-changing local, national, and global environment.

In accord with this mission statement, the BSW program has the following goals: To develop students' competence in the use of the generalist problem-solving model with client systems of all sizes.

To prepare graduates who practice competently with diverse populations.

To prepare graduates who understand the social and policy contexts of social work practice at micro, mezzo, and macro levels, including the changing nature of those contexts.

To promote the values and ethics of professional social work, social and economic justice, and human rights in the program and in students' practice.

To develop in students an appropriate foundation for and valuing of lifelong learning which is built on research-informed practice and practice-informed research.

In meeting our mission statement and accomplishing the program goals, the curriculum is designed to give you, the student, competency in nine core areas, derived from the Educational Policies and Accreditation Standards (EPAS 2015) of Council on Social Work Education (CSWE). This, really, is a list of the knowledge and skills you will graduate with when you complete the program here at HPU.

2015 EPAS Goals/Core Competencies

Competency 1: Student demonstrates ethical and professional behavior.

Social workers understand the value base of the profession and its ethical standards, as well as relevant laws and regulations that may impact practice at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels. Social workers understand frameworks of ethical decision-making and how to apply principles of critical thinking to those frameworks in practice, research, and policy arenas. Social workers recognize personal values and the distinction between personal and professional values. They also understand how their personal experiences and affective reactions influence their professional judgment and behavior. Social workers understand the profession's history, its mission, and the roles and responsibilities of the professional teams. Social workers recognize the importance of life-long learning and are committed to continually updating their skills to ensure they are relevant and effective. Social workers also understand emerging forms of technology and the ethical use of technology in social work practice.

- Student makes ethical decisions by applying the standards of the NASW Code of Ethics,
- relevant laws and regulations, models for ethical decision-making, ethical conduct of research, and additional codes of ethics as appropriate to context.
- Student uses reflection and self-regulation to manage personal values and maintain professionalism in practice situations.
- Student demonstrates professional demeanor in behavior; appearance; and oral, written, and electronic communication.
- Student uses technology ethically and appropriately to facilitate practice outcomes.
- Student uses supervision and consultation to guide professional judgment and behavior.

Competency 2: Student engages diversity and difference in practice.

Social workers understand how diversity and difference characterize and shape the human

experience and are critical to the formation of identity. The dimensions of diversity are understood as the intersectionality of multiple factors including but not limited to age, class, color, culture, disability and ability, ethnicity, gender, gender identity and expression, immigration status, marital status, political ideology, race, religion/spirituality, sex, sexual orientation, and tribal sovereign status. Social workers understand that, as a consequence of difference, a person's life experiences may include oppression, poverty, marginalization, and alienation as well as privilege, power, and acclaim. Social workers also understand the forms and mechanisms of oppression and discrimination and recognize the extent to which a culture's structures and values, including social, economic, political, and cultural exclusions, may oppress, marginalize, alienate, or create privilege and power.

- Student applies and communicates understanding of the importance of diversity and difference in shaping life experiences in practice at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels.
- Student presents themselves as learners and engages clients and constituencies as experts of their own experiences.
- Student applies self-awareness and self-regulation to manage the influence of personal biases and values in working with diverse clients and constituencies.

Competency 3: Student advances human rights, social, economic, & environmental justice.

Social workers understand that every person regardless of position in society has fundamental human rights such as freedom, safety, privacy, an adequate standard of living, health care, and education. Social workers understand the global interconnections of oppression and human rights violations, and are knowledgeable about theories of human need and social justice and strategies to promote social and economic justice and human rights. Social workers understand strategies designed to eliminate oppressive structural barriers to ensure that social goods, rights, and responsibilities are distributed equitably and that civil, political, environmental, economic, social, and cultural human rights are protected.

- Student applies their understanding of social, economic, and environmental justice to advocate for human rights at the individual and system levels.
- Student engages in practices that advance social, economic, and environmental justice.

Competency 4: Student engages in practice-informed research & research-informed practice.

Social workers understand quantitative and qualitative research methods and their respective roles in advancing a science of social work and in evaluating their practice. Social workers know the principles of logic, scientific inquiry, and culturally informed and ethical approaches to building knowledge. Social workers understand that evidence that informs practice derives from multi-disciplinary sources and multiple ways of knowing. They also understand the processes for translating research findings into effective practice.

- Student uses practice experience and theory to inform scientific inquiry and research.
- Student applies critical thinking to engage in analysis of quantitative and qualitative research methods and research findings.
- Student uses and translates research evidence to inform and improve practice, policy, and service delivery.

Competency 5: Student engages in policy practice.

Social workers understand that human rights and social justice, as well as social welfare and

services, are mediated by policy and its implementation at the federal, state, and local levels. Social workers understand the history and current structures of social policies and services, the role of policy in service delivery, and the role of practice in policy development. Social workers understand their role in policy development and implementation within their practice settings at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels and they actively engage in policy practice to effect change within those settings. Social workers recognize and understand the historical, social, cultural, economic, organizational, environmental, and global influences that affect social policy. They are also knowledgeable about policy formulation, analysis, implementation, and evaluation.

- Student identifies social policy at the local, state, and federal level that impacts wellbeing, service delivery, and access to social services.
- Student assesses how social welfare and economic policies impact the delivery of and access to social services.
- Student applies critical thinking to analyze, formulate, and advocate for policies that advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.

Competency 6: Student engages with individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.

Social workers understand that engagement is an ongoing component of the dynamic and interactive process of social work practice with, and on behalf of, diverse individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities. Social workers value the importance of human relationships. Social workers understand theories of human behavior and the social environment, and critically evaluate and apply this knowledge to facilitate engagement with clients and constituencies, including individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities. Social workers understand strategies to engage diverse clients and constituencies to advance practice effectiveness. Social workers value principles of relationship-building and inter-professional collaboration to facilitate engagement with clients, constituencies, and other professionals as appropriate

- Student applies knowledge of human behavior and the social environment, person-inenvironment, and other multidisciplinary theoretical frameworks to engage with clients and constituencies.
- Student uses empathy, reflection, and interpersonal skills to engage effectively with diverse clients and constituencies.

Competency 7: Student assesses individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.

Social workers understand that assessment is an ongoing component of the dynamic and interactive process of social work practice with, and on behalf of, diverse individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities. Social workers understand theories of human behavior and the social environment, and critically evaluate and apply this knowledge in the assessment of diverse clients and constituencies, including individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities. Social workers understand methods of assessment with diverse clients and constituencies to advance practice effectiveness. Social workers recognize the implications of the larger practice context in the assessment process and value the importance of inter-professional collaboration in this process. Social workers understand how their personal experiences and affective reactions may affect their assessment and decision-making.

• Student collects and organizes data, and applies critical thinking to interpret information

from clients and constituencies.

- Student applies knowledge of human behavior and the social environment, person-inenvironment, and other multidisciplinary theoretical frameworks in the analysis of assessment data from clients and constituencies.
- Student develops mutually agreed-on intervention goals and objectives based on the critical assessment of strengths, needs, and challenges within clients and constituencies.
- Student selects appropriate intervention strategies based on the assessment, research knowledge, and values and preferences of clients and constituencies.

Competency 8: Student intervenes with individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.

Social workers understand that intervention is an ongoing component of the dynamic and interactive process of social work practice with, and on behalf of, diverse individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities. Social workers are knowledgeable about evidence-informed interventions to achieve the goals of clients and constituencies, including individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities. Social workers understand theories of human behavior and the social environment, and critically evaluate and apply this knowledge to effectively intervene with clients and constituencies. Social workers understand methods of identifying, analyzing and implementing evidence-informed interventions to achieve client and constituency goals. Social workers value the importance of interprofessional teamwork and communication in interventions, recognizing that beneficial outcomes may require interdisciplinary, interprofessional, and inter-organizational collaboration.

- Student critically chooses and implements interventions to achieve practice goals and enhance capacities of clients and constituencies.
- Student applies knowledge of human behavior and the social environment, person-inenvironment, and other multidisciplinary theoretical frameworks in interventions with clients and constituencies.
- Student uses inter-professional collaboration as appropriate to achieve beneficial practice outcomes.
- Student negotiates, mediates, advocates with and on behalf of diverse clients/constituencies.
- Student facilitates effective transitions and endings that advance mutually agreed-on goals.

Competency 9: Student evaluates practice with individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.

Social workers understand that evaluation is an ongoing component of the dynamic and interactive process of social work practice with, and on behalf of, diverse individuals, families, groups, organizations and communities. Social workers recognize the importance of evaluating processes and outcomes to advance practice, policy, and service delivery effectiveness. Social workers understand theories of human behavior and the social environment, and critically evaluate and apply this knowledge in evaluating outcomes. Social workers understand qualitative and quantitative methods for evaluating outcomes and practice effectiveness.

- Student selects and uses appropriate methods for evaluation of outcomes.
- Students applies knowledge of human behavior and the social environment, person-in-

environment, and other multidisciplinary theoretical frameworks in the evaluation of outcomes.

- Student critically analyzes, monitors, and evaluates intervention and program processes and outcomes.
- Student applies evaluation findings to improve practice effectiveness at the micro, mezzo, and macro levels.

School of Social Work Faculty and Administration

HPU ADMINISTRATION

Halaevalu F. Ofahengaue Vakalahi, MSW, Ph.D. Dean/Professor, College of Health and Society Office: WP 1- 451 Phone: 236-5812 Email: hvakalahi@hpu.edu

SCHOOL OF SOCIAL WORK TEAM

Lori Daniels, Ph.D. Associate Professor/MSW Program Chair Office: WP 1- 427 Phone: 566-2480 Email: Idaniels@hpu.edu

Danielle Giroux, Ph.D. Assistant Professor Office: WP 1- 426 Phone: 566- 3521 Email: <u>dgrioux@hpu.edu</u>

Tammy Martin, Ph.D. Assistant Professor Office: WP 1- 433 Phone: 544-1119 Email: tmartin@hpu.edu

Peter Mataira, Ph.D. Associate Professor Office: WP 1- 433 Phone: 544-1487 Email: pmataira@hpu.edu

Scott Okamoto, Ph.D. Professor Office: WP 1-420 Phone: 544-1160 Email: sokamoto@hpu.edu Vince Okada, Ph.D Assistant Professor/BSW Program Chair Office: WP 1- 436 Phone: 236-5845 Email: <u>vokada@hpu.edu</u>

Paul Tran, MSW Instructor Office: WP 1- 435 Phone: 544-0855 Email: <u>ptran@hpu.edu</u>

Liane Wong Social Work Administrative Assistant Office: WP 1- 445 Phone: 544-0234 Email: <u>lwong@hpu.edu</u>

The Bachelor of Social Work Curriculum

When you understand how the curriculum is designed, you will understand why you are asked to take particular courses and how the whole curriculum fits together. Your courses can be thought of as threads in a tapestry. When you complete a course, don't assume that you can "file the information away" and need never be responsible for it again. Recognize that each course is a brick that builds on other bricks and in turn is built upon to make a solid and useful wall.

Liberal Arts Foundation

The University's General Education requirements are designed to provide you with the understanding of the world that is expected of college graduates. CSWE calls this the "liberal arts foundation," and it is one of the differences between a technician, who simply applies a set of methods, and a professional who is able to see problems in context and make more complex judgments about which course of action to pursue. In addition, these general education classes will form the basis for the social work courses that BSW students take during your junior and senior years. Some examples:

- The ability to write is not only vital for college success but for effective work with and on behalf of clients. Throughout your career, you must be able to write clear, grammatically correct reports, letters, and case notes. Your professional reputation and your clients' welfare will often depend on how effectively you present yourself and your perspective in writing. Therefore, your lower division preparation stresses effective writing. Writing skills development and practice continue throughout all University courses. The social work faculty take your writing seriously, and may factor it into your grade, ask you to re-do papers, or suggest that you seek tutoring if your writing is not of acceptable quality.
 - o Required WRIT 1200: Research, Argument and Writing
- Social work is practiced within local community, national and global contexts. The
 resources available--or not available--to clients/client groups are largely determined by
 government agencies. Social workers often try to influence laws and policies as a means of
 solving social problems. In order to do this effectively, and to understand approaches to
 solving social problems that have been used in the past, they must understand how
 governments work. You gain this through knowledge of history and political science.
 - Required PSCI 1400: American Political System or PSCI 2000: Introduction to Politics
- To analyze public and agency policy, understand statistics in the articles you read, work with agency budgets, or even teach clients money management skills, social workers must possess a basic knowledge of mathematics. Therefore, we require a basic knowledge of mathematics and statistics.
 - o Required MATH 1123: Statistics

- To avoid burnout and have a "self' full of riches to share with your clients, social workers must develop their spiritual and aesthetic interests. Thus, you are required to study literature and humanities, and encouraged to broaden your interests through electives.
- Social workers must understand individual behavior and group behavior. Since social
 workers try to understand and influence behavior, it is essential to understand the factors
 that lead people to behave as they do. Since social workers try to solve social problems, it
 is also essential that they know what a social problem is, how it is created, and some
 information about some common social problems. Thus, we have included courses in the
 social sciences in the curriculum.
 - Required PSY 1000: Introduction to Psychology
 - Required SOC 1000: Introduction to Sociology
 - Required SOC 2000: Social Problems and Policy

The BSW Curriculum

Your "major" courses (those that must be completed by all social work majors) can be divided into social work courses and courses from other fields that provide essential information for social workers.

Social Work Courses

- SWRK 1010, Social Sustainability, Social Work and Entrepreneurship is designed to introduce you to the knowledge, skills, and values of the profession. In addition to beginning your professional education, it is intended to help you think through your decision to become a social worker, as well as to help us get to know you.
- Classroom-based/online courses: The generalist social work education teaches you, via ٠ theories and models in the context of modern society through the Human Behavior in the Social Environment (HBSE) courses: SWRK 3003 and 3005. The Methods courses (SWRK 3000, 3010, 4000, and 4010) build on the HBSE foundation and move through the problemsolving process with clients and client groups of all sizes (families, small groups, communities and organizations). In SWRK 3700: Special Topics in Social Work, students learn about current issues in practice, policy and research which are relevant to practice. These topics change each semester and students are required to take one course during their time in the program. Special topics courses can be repeated for credit up to six credits. In SWRK 3570, American Social Welfare Policy students are introduced to both public and agency policies, past and present, with the emphasis on "Policy is practice" - an approach that prepares students to critically analyze, influence and change existing policies and develop new policies within the context of policy advocacy and social justice. SWRK 3300: Research and Writing in Social Work introduces students to research within the Social Work profession. Finally, in SWRK 4960: Social Work Capstone, students are asked to integrate knowledge, values and skills developed throughout the program and field experiences through completion and presentation of a project aimed at furthering social work practice in the student's field agency.
- *Field-based courses*: Social work skills cannot simply be learned in the classroom. A

vital component of professional education is supervised practice in the field. Students are first introduced to practice settings in the community during the spring of their junior year in SWRK 3900, the Practice in the Profession course, and normally begin their practicum the following semester. In your practicum, or field, courses you will experience practice within an agency setting under the supervision of a social worker. The courses in the field sequence are: *SWRK 3900 Practice in the Profession* taken second semester of the junior year; SWRK *4900 Practicum I* taken first semester senior year and *SWRK 4910 Practicum II* taken final semester of senior year. Further details about practicum instruction are given in the Practicum Instruction Manual, which you can find online.

Major Course from other Departments

INTR 3500 (Global Systems and Development): This course specifically prepares students to work within a cross national context and lay the foundation for collaborative partnerships on a global scale. In addition, it lays the foundation for "macro" social work practice.

Elective Courses

You will have room in your program to select additional courses according to your interests. Students are also encouraged to be creative and to enrich their programs and their lives. HPU offers opportunities in art, music, physical education, creative writing. These can become the basis for a lifetime of enrichment. The field of social work has a long history of incorporating knowledge from disciplines outside of social work. There are many courses, outside of the social work discipline that will build your social work skills, knowledge and values.

Degree Plan

Curriculum is the same between the two campuses, the downtown campus and the military campus option. Although student schedules may differ, a typical 2-year social work program plan follows for **downtown students**:

Junior Year			
Fall	Spring		
SWRK 3000 Generalist Social Work Practice	SWRK 3010 Social Work Practice with		
	Individuals		
SWRK 3003 Human Behavior in the Social	SWRK 3005 Human Behavior in the Social		
Environment I	Environment II		
SWRK 3300 Writing & Research in Social Work	SWKR 3900 Practice in the Profession		
SWRK 3700 Special Topics in Social Work	SWRK 3570 Social Welfare Policy		
Senior Year			
Fall	Spring (application to Senior Year		
SWRK 4000 Social Work Practice with Families	SWRK 4960 Social Work Capstone		
and Groups			
SWRK 4010 Social Work Practice with	SWRK 4910 Practicum III		
Organizations and Communities			
SWRK 4900 Practicum II	Unrestricted Elective		
INTR 3500 Global Systems	Unrestricted Elective		
Unrestricted Elective	Unrestricted Elective		

The primary difference between the two campuses is in length of term. The military campus option is delivered in 8-week terms. The course schedule is detailed below.

Spring		Summer Fall		Summer		
8A Term	8B Term	8A Term	8B Term	8A Term	8B Term	
SWRK 3000	SWRK 3010	SWRK 4000	SWRK 3900	SWRK 3300	SWRK 4010	
Generalist	Social Work	Social Work	Practice in the	Writing &	Social Work	
Social Work	Practice with	Practice with	Profession	Research in	Practice with	
Practice	Individuals	Families and		Social Work	Organizations	
		Groups			and	
					Communities	
SWRK 3003	SWRK 3005	SWRK 3570	SWRK 3700	SWRK 4900 Social Work		
Human	Human	Social Welfare	Special Topics	Practicum I		
Behavior/	Behavior/	Policy				
Social Env I	Social Env II					
Spring						
SWRK 4910 Social Work		Graduation				
Practicum II						
INTR 3500 Glob	al Systems/	7				
Development						
SWRK 4960 Cap	ostone					

Teaching, Learning, and Grades

Students are expected to become self-directed, responsible and accountable for the major share of the learning process. The amount of learning that takes place is up to you. Obtaining missed lecture material, handouts and assignments is your responsibility. Class participation and attendance are expected of you as a social work student, just as they will be expected of you as a professional social worker.

Faculty members serve as facilitators and evaluators of learning, advisors, role models and mentors. We don't believe in rote learning. We rarely teach out of the book. We do encourage you to think and question. We do routinely warn you (both orally and in the syllabus) of requirements, such as upcoming tests. However, having heard the requirement or having it in the syllabus, you now own it. "Nobody told me!" is not an excuse. You should also be cognizant of the old adage about making assumptions. It is also your responsibility to identify your own need for assistance and to follow through and seek assistance when needed and in a timely manner.

We believe that you are entitled to a passing grade **only** if you earn it. Grades are earned not given. The faculty member awards grades based on your performance. The faculty member, as an expert in the field, is considered the final authority in the matter of grading.

Evaluation

Evaluation is one of the steps of the generalist model and is also a very important part of the Social Work Program. The faculty has a commitment to you, the student, to give you the best education possible. The faculty also has an obligation to the profession, to the community and to your future clients to ensure that you have been appropriately educated. Ongoing evaluation of our educational program helps to accomplish these commitments and obligations. You may be asked to complete various inventories, data collection forms, and course evaluations, during and after your time at HPU. These are always voluntary, but we would appreciate your *kokua*.

Standards for Written Assignments

All written assignments submitted for course work will adhere to the following standards unless alternative criteria are designated by the instructor for a particular course or assignment. When papers do not meet the standards, they will not be accepted by the faculty and will be returned to the student for revision. Late penalties may be assessed.

Term papers are to follow the most current American Psychological Association (APA) documentation style. Formal papers (not logs or in- class exams) must be typed or word processed, double spaced, unless otherwise specified by the instructor.

The sources or references you use should reflect the depth, breadth and variety of available research and literature sources. Whenever possible, references must represent viewpoints about the topic. You should turn to the professional literature (books and articles written by and for social workers or other professionals) before using general interest websites and encyclopedias. In general, it is a good idea to use references that are to be up-to-date, usually in the last five to ten years except for books and articles that may be considered classics in a particular field.

Writing style, spelling, and grammar should reflect college-level proficiency. Your paper should use complete sentences, be logically sequenced, and have coherent paragraphs. Outlining is highly recommended to help you build your argument.

Your writing should follow the instructions given for the assignment. No matter how good the work is, you will not receive credit for it if it is not responsive to the assignment or topic.

Again, we urge you to use one of the APA templates easily available online or through purchased software such as End Note. Consult your HPU librarian for additional information about APA, and other social work resources available to you through the HPU library. These will make your job much easier.

If you need help with your writing, the HPU Tutoring Center is available to assist you. There is tutoring available, and you can book these appointments via email. Check the following link: https://www.hpu.edu/cas/tutoring/index.html

Academic and Professional Performance Standards for Social Work Students

Social work values and professional conduct are at the heart of what HPU teaches in its School of Social Work. The most widely used statement of social work values and professional conduct is the Code of Ethics of the National Association of Social Workers (NASW). Hence, HPU social work students are responsible for understanding and adhering to the NASW Code of Ethics, whether they are NASW members or not. Performance standards for students in the HPU School of Social Work are divided into four general areas:

Area I: Basic capacity to acquire professional skills Area II: Mental and emotional capacity for professional performance Area III: Professional performance. Area IV: Scholastic (Academic) performance

These Performance Standards apply to all social work students accepted into the Hawaii Pacific University School of Social Work. They are in addition to the Hawaii Pacific University's Code of Student Conduct described in the University's Student Handbook. The purpose of the performance standards is to help students become successful social work professionals in preparation for a profession which holds high standards and because the School of Social Work has a responsibility to the community and students' present/future clients, as well as to one another. Therefore, the faculty will observe and evaluate students' professional behavior, in addition to what material students learn. In some cases, the standards may lead to a decision that social work is not the right profession for the student.

AREA I: BASIC CAPACITY TO ACQUIRE PROFESSIONAL SKILLS

The capacity to acquire professional skills and demonstrate core competencies in accordance with CSWE EPAS requires communication, interpersonal, cognitive, and physical skills. The standards for these skills are as follows:

- Communication Skills: Students who meet this standard demonstrate sufficient written, verbal, and nonverbal skills to comprehend information and communicate ideas and feelings clearly and appropriately. Therefore, students are expected to:
 - Write clearly, use correct grammar and spelling, and apply APA formatting and writing styles, in accordance with American Psychological Association (APA) manual, particularly in reference to citing and documenting sources. Students must also have sufficient skill in reading English to understand content presented in the School of Social Work and to complete all written assignments adequately as specified by faculty and practicum supervisors.
 - Communicate effectively and sensitively with other students, faculty, staff, clients, professionals, and community members encountered as part of the students' educational experience. The expression of ideas and feelings are done clearly and demonstrate the willingness and ability to listen to others.
 - Nonverbally communicate courtesy, respect, and openness to the ideas, opinions, and presentations of other students, faculty, staff, clients, professionals, and community members encountered as part of the students' educational experience.

- Interpersonal Skills: Students are expected to demonstrate the capacity to relate and to
 fulfill the ethical obligations of the profession effectively with other students, faculty,
 staff, clients, professionals, and community members encountered as part of the
 students' educational experience. Hence, students are required to take appropriate
 responsibility for their actions and consider the impact of these actions on others. These
 interpersonal skills demonstrate compassion, empathy, altruism, integrity, and respect
 for and consideration of the feelings, needs, and rights of others.
- *Cognitive Skills*: Students are expected to exhibit the ability to learn and understand content in courses and field and apply this content to professional practice. Students should be able to demonstrate the integration and application of previous learning to new situations as they move through the program. For example, students must be able to describe the generalist social work model and the Ecosystems theory, and apply these to real and hypothetical situations.
- Physical Skills: Students who meet this standard exhibit sufficient motor and sensory
 abilities to attend and participate appropriately in class and practicum. Students who
 need accommodations make this need known to their social work faculty, advisor, or BSW
 Program Chair so that appropriate steps can be taken for the student's success and that
 of the student's clients.

AREA II: MENTAL AND EMOTIONAL CAPACITY FOR PROFESSIONAL PERFORMANCE

Expectations of having mental and emotion capacity for academic and professional performance are the extent to which students can demonstrate mature judgment, effectively use help for physical and emotional challenges that interfere with academic and professional performance and demonstrate the ability to deal with current life stressors using appropriate (and healthy) coping mechanisms. These students handle stress effectively using suitable self-care and develop supportive relationships with colleagues, peers, and others. No student will be allowed to continue the program if personal situations: (a) compromise scholastic/academic performance or performance in the field; (b) interfere with professional judgment and behavior; (c) jeopardize the physical/emotional/mental safety or best interests of other students, faculty/staff, or clients; and/or (d) jeopardize the physical/emotional/mental safety of the student.

AREA III: PROFESSIONAL PERFORMANCE

Students are expected to develop the professional commitment, behaviors, and skills necessary for ethical work with clients. Students who meet this standard demonstrate a commitment to the goals, ethical standards, and essential values of the social work profession, including respect for the dignity, worth, and rights of individuals, and abide by the NASW Code of Ethics. Students are required to meet the following professional behavior standards, which are considered the minimal standards of professionalism:

- Comply with program policies with the School of Social Work, University policies, agency policies, and State and Federal laws in the classroom, field, and community.
- Are punctual and dependable, prioritize responsibilities appropriately, attend class regularly, observe deadlines, complete assignments on time, and keep appointments. If

they are unable to do any of these, or have difficulty, they notify/seek help from their classroom, online and/or field instructor and/or social work faculty advisor.

- Accept supervision and constructive criticism. Show a willingness to accept feedback and supervision, as well as use such feedback to enhance their continued professional development.
- Respect interpersonal boundaries with other students, faculty, staff, clients, professionals, and community members encountered as part of the students' educational experience.
- Respect the academic environment, including the knowledge and integrity of instructors/professors.
- Work effectively and collaboratively with those at, above, and below their level.
- Reflect, in their hygiene, dress, and general demeanor, a professional manner in keeping with usual standards for the classroom and the agency in which they are placed for practicum.
- In addition, social work students are expected to work towards and demonstrate professional behaviors, which include:
- Demonstrate nonjudgmental relationships and attitudes when working with others (e.g., other students, professors/instructors, clients, field supervisor, university staff members).
- Strive to comprehend others' ways of life and values.
- Use empathic communication and support of the client as a basis for a productive professional relationship.
- Demonstrate an appreciation of the value of cultural pluralism.
- Provide appropriate service to others, regardless of the person's age, class, race, religious beliefs, gender, disability, sexual orientation, and/or value system.
- Not impose their own personal, religious, sexual, and/or cultural values on clients.
- Avoid any form of bullying, intimidation, and/or harassment, including intellectual bullying.
- Demonstrate respect for the rights of others and a commitment to others' rights to exercise freedom of choice and self-determination.
- Maintain confidentiality as it relates to classroom self-disclosure, and experiences throughout one's field placements.
- Show honesty and integrity by being truthful about background, experiences and qualifications, doing one's own work; giving credit for the ideas of others; reporting practicum hours honestly; and providing the proper citation of source materials.
- Demonstrate clear, appropriate, and culturally sensitive boundaries. This includes no verbal, intimidating, or sexual harassment; no verbal, physical, emotional, or mental abuse of others; no disrespectful behaviors or implied threats toward others (e.g., showing a weapon); no verbal or non-verbal threats of any kind; no personal or sexual relationships with others in situations when professional or personal conflicts of interest may exist.
- Furthermore, students who meet this standard are able to discuss how personal values, attitudes, beliefs, emotions, and past experiences affect their thinking, behavior, and relationships. These students can accurately assess their strengths, limitations, and

suitability for professional practice. They are also aware of how other people perceive them and their behavior (i.e., demonstrate insight). Finally, students who meet this standard are willing to examine and change their behavior and attitudes when it has been observed, noted, and communicated that these interfere with work with clients and other professionals.

AREA IV: SCHOLASTIC PERFORMANCE

Students who meet this requirement:

Maintain a 2.75 GPA per semester for BSW students in their Social Work courses. Students who are falling under these requirements are put under probation by either or both the university and the School of Social Work

Meeting the criteria for scholastic achievement is necessary but not sufficient alone to ensure continued enrollment in the program.

School of Social Work Performance Review

Any student who fails to meet the expectations of the social work program will be subject to review. In general, the intent of such a review is to identify possible corrective actions that would facilitate successful completion of the program.

The types of issues that would warrant a request for a student review could include, but are not limited to:

Conduct that is not congruent with the values and ethics of the social work profession. Failure to adhere to HPU policies, agency policies, or SSW professional standards.

Failure to communicate effectively, both verbally and in written form.

Inadequate academic performance

Unprofessional interactions or relationships with faculty, staff, students, peers, and field agency staff and clients.

Consistent pattern of unprofessional behavior.

Behavior that interferes with the functioning of others in academic and professional settings.

Review Process

The review process presented is not necessarily sequential; the faculty member may choose a level for review that is appropriate to the behavior or issue of concern. The Field Director and Program Chair are the only social work faculty who can suspend a student prior to a Faculty Review Panel. This should only occur for behavior that is of immediate concern for the safety of others or significant violation of the Code of Ethics.

Level 1 Review

Level 1 review: meeting with faculty and student

When a faculty member becomes concerned about a student, she/he has a couple of options to address the concern at this level. The options are not presented as incremental; a faculty member may choose which option seems most appropriate to the situation.

<u>Option 1:</u> meet with the student, discuss the behavior of concern, and discuss solutions. No follow-up is needed if this is sufficient to resolve the concern.

<u>Option 2:</u> meet with the student, discuss the behavior of concern, and discuss solutions. Followup with an email to the student summarizing the conversation and the expectations. If warranted, copy the Program Chair and student's advisor on the email.

<u>Option 3:</u> meet with the student, discuss the behavior of concern, and complete a contract that details the resolution agreed upon, signed by the student and faculty member. Indicate on contract whether Program Chair and/or advisor will be receiving a copy of the contract.

Level 2 Review

<u>Level 2 review</u>: meeting with student, Program Chair, advisor and relevant faculty such as field supervisor. At this level, the Program Chair and the student's faculty advisor is included in meetings with the student; if the concern involve conduct/performance at the field site inclusion of the field supervisor/field director may be warranted; also, meetings and outcomes are documented. Level 2 is initiated:

1) By the Program Chair after receiving two or more formal or informal contracts related to a student. The Program Chair will meet with the student and the relevant faculty member(s).

2) By the faculty member when concerns have not been resolved at Level 1. This meeting is with the faculty member, student, advisor, and Program Chair.

3) By either a faculty member or the Program Chair when a student is out of compliance with University Standards or policies. This meeting is with the faculty member, student, advisor and Program Chair.

4) By the Program Chair when a student's GPA in their social work courses is 2.75 or less and/or when a student receives a D or F in any social work course in the undergraduate program. This review may only be a transcript review initially but could be followed by a meeting with the student and Program Chair.

<u>Level 2 review response</u>: The outcome of a Level 2 review could include any or all of the following:

1) Probationary status with a timeline for a follow-up review

2) An academic and/or non-academic remediation plan with specific expectations and a timeline for completion. The student's faculty advisor will implement and monitor the Plan. Any student on a Remediation Plan will be scheduled to meet a minimum of 2x/month with their faculty advisor in order to maintain communication and monitor progress on the Plan during the time that the Plan is in effect.

3) Recommendation for review by the Faculty Review Panel

Level 3 Review

Level 3 review: meeting with Faculty Review Panel (FRP)

At this level, a review occurs with FRP because dismissal from the program is an option for reasons of Academic Performance or Non-academic Performance. This level review can be initiated for the following types of situations:

1) Because the behavior is sufficiently egregious to warrant consideration of dismissal from the program such as behavior that jeopardizes the safety of others or is a significant violation of the Code of Ethics.

2) When concerns about student behavior and performance have not been adequately resolved at previous levels.

<u>Level 3 review response</u>: The outcome of a review by the Faculty Review Panel (FRP) could include any of the following:

1) Permit student to continue in the program without contingencies

2) Permit student to continue in the program with contingencies for continuation (examples: time limits; additional coursework; evidence of ability to function; a plan of academic or nonacademic expectations; requirements for monitoring)

3) Permit student to continue in the program by suspending or waiving a department requirement

4) Recommend dismissal from the program

Student Dismissal – Faculty Review Panel

A Faculty Review Panel comprised of three faculty members will be elected by the Social Work Faculty each academic year. The Panel will be charged with reviewing 1) students recommended for dismissal and 2) applicants for re-entry to the BSW/MSW program.

Policies

Students may be dismissed from the social work programs for any one of the following reasons:

1. Students who are placed on probation and whose GPA falls below 2.75 in any subsequent semester may be recommended for dismissal unless they can provide reasons for their substandard performance, and unless they can demonstrate their capacity to meet minimum standards of performance in the future.

2. Students whose performance in a field placement is unsatisfactory may be recommended for dismissal from the program.

3. When seeking a field placement, students who are rejected for placement by three or more agencies for reasons that relate to their appropriateness or their readiness for placement may be recommended for dismissal from the program.

4. Students whose general performance is viewed as nonprofessional may be recommended for dismissal from the BSW Social Work Programs.

Procedures

Students subject to academic dismissal are referred to the Program Chair by the faculty/staff. All issues related to field performance will be referred to the Program Chair by the Field Director. All referrals to the Program Chair should include a recommendation and appropriate documentation. Faculty/staff may request to be present at the meeting of the Faculty Review Panel.

Within ten days of receiving a referral for possible dismissal, the Program Chair shall review the materials to confirm that the situation is a possible dismissal. If the situation does involve one of the above policies relating to dismissal, the Program Chair will forward a referral, in writing, to the Faculty Review Panel with copies to the student and his/her faculty advisor.

The student may choose to submit evidence in writing of his/her ability to meet the performance standards of the program. All materials shall be submitted to the Program Chair and made available to the Review Panel prior to the scheduled meeting. The student may request to be present at the meeting of the Faculty Review Panel.

The Faculty Review Panel will convene in a timely manner to review available materials and determine whether to request additional written materials and/or the presence of the student, faculty, and/or staff.

The Panel will prepare a written report of their recommendation to the Program Chair for appropriate action.

The Program Chair will review the recommendations and reach a determination on the student's status in the program.

In those cases where academic dismissal from the Social Work Program is not recommended, the Program Chair will notify the faculty advisor and designated staff regarding responsibilities for monitoring the future performance of the student.

In those cases where academic dismissal from the Social Work Program is recommended, the Chair will notify the student of the decision and date of implementation.

Application for Reentry

A student who is dismissed from the Social Work program may be readmitted if the problems that led to the decision have been resolved. The burden is on the student to demonstrate that this is the case.

Students dismissed from the social work BSW program may request consideration for readmission to the program by submitting their request in writing, accompanied by any materials considered appropriate, to the Program Chair for a readmission request review. The Program Chair will forward these materials to the Faculty Review Panel to conduct a review of the readmission request. A member of the committee will be appointed to chair the committee. The information available in the student's file and in the student's review request will be made available to the committee.

The Faculty Review Panel will convene in a timely manner to review available materials and determine whether to request additional written materials and/or the presence of the student, faculty, and/or staff.

The Panel will prepare a written report of their recommendation to the Program Chair for appropriate action.

The Program Chair will review the recommendations and reach a determination on the student's status in the program.

The Program Chair will notify the student of the decision within 10 days of the Faculty Review Panel meeting.

Appeals

If a student disagrees with the resolution imposed by the Faculty Review Panel/Program Chair, there are two routes of appeal for decisions related to student performance in the social work programs.

For appeal of a grade by an instructor, consult the HPU Student Handbook for the grade appeal process <u>www.hpu.edu/studenthandbook</u>.

For appeal of a decision by the Faculty Review Panel related to suspension, dismissal or denial of reentry, the student will submit an appeal within 20 business days to the College of Health & Society Dean's office. The Dean or his/her designee will not re-hear the case. Rather, the Dean or his/her designee will decide if the appeal has merit under the basis for appeal as outlined below. Actions by the Dean or his/her designee include overturning the outcome of the case, maintaining the original outcome, overturning particular sanction(s), imposing new sanction(s), and/or maintaining original sanction(s). The outcome of the appeal is final and binding. The student will be notified in writing via US mail and a copy sent to his/her HPU email addressing the final resolution appeal letter.

Basis for appeals includes:

- There is an unfair original conference or hearing or a significant procedural error that impacts the findings of fact during the faculty review proceeding.
- The facts presented were insufficient to support the findings.
- There is new evidence that is relevant and significantly impacts the findings of fact that was previously unknown. .

Other Social Work Program Policies and Procedures

Admission Policy

Hawai`i Pacific University's BSW program operates under a selective admissions policy because of our need to maintain a program of excellence in the classroom, assure availability of quality internship placements and adhere to accreditation requirements. The BSW program reserves the right to admit a limited number of students each year. The completion of a BSW at HPU requires the student proceed through three stages of admission. The first stage involves securing admission to HPU and declaring social work as a major. During this stage, general education requirements and program pre-requisites are completed. The second stage is applying for formal admission to the BSW program itself, a separate admissions process. The third stage occurs before beginning the senior year field practicum.

Step 1: Admission to HPU and Declaration of Social Work as a Major

Students wishing to pursue a BSW may declare social work as a major when entering the university or complete an official university Change of Major Form during their tenure at HPU. The student is welcome to participate in the activities of the Social Work Student Organization, and will begin taking general education, pre-requisite courses and social sciences courses appropriate for social work majors. In addition, the student will enroll in SWRK 1010, Social Work, Social Sustainability and Social Entrepreneurship. This course introduces students to the nature, demands, values, and fields of practice of the profession from a perspective of sustainability. During the course, students are encouraged to consider whether they wish to commit to social work as a professional goal.

Step 2: Applying for Admission to the Social Work Program

The second step — applying for admission to the social work program — is typically done at the end of sophomore year. This step is designed to accomplish two goals. First, it is based on the need to maintain a program of excellence in the classroom and to assure the availability of quality field experience placements by limiting the number of students admitted to the program. Second, it is intended to identify and admit to the program those students who may reasonably be expected to complete the program academically, to be accepted by agencies for field placement and to perform competently as professionals upon graduation.

All students who meet the minimum requirements for the social work program are invited to apply. No student will be denied admission on the basis of race, sex, disability, age, religion or sexual orientation. This program is committed to having a diverse student body. However, students should be aware that meeting the minimum standards does not guarantee admission to the program. The program reserves the right to limit the number of students admitted to the program each semester. Students have the right to appeal a denial of admission to the program by following the procedures outlined in the social work student handbook.

Admission Requirements

• Completion of 45 semester credit hours prior to admission.

- Attainment of a minimum cumulative grade point average of 2.75 on a 4.0 scale at the time of application.
- Completion of SWRK 1010 with a grade of C or better.
- Completion of the following prerequisite courses. These courses may be in progress at the time of application.
 - o WRIT 1200
 - o PSY 1000
 - o SOC 1000
 - o SOC 2000
- Completion and submission of the 'Application for Admission Form' and supporting materials, which includes the following:
 - a. personal statement including:
 - 1. An assessment of your **Personal Values** and congruence of these beliefs with the profession's values and ethics;
 - 2. A discussion as to how you will balance outside commitments and the required coursework with a **16 Hours per Week Internship** during the final program year;
 - 3. An assessment of **Personal Strengths and Limitations** as they pertain to your human services work experience or life experience;
 - 4. A discussion of your **Career Goals** as they stand now;
 - 5. Additional Information. Please add any other information you believe is relevant to this application, that would support your application, or that you think is important for the Admission Committee to consider, including any special needs, experiences, concerns, requests, and so on.
 - b. unofficial transcripts or, if within HPU system, current degree plan
 - c. acknowledgement of review of the BSW Student Handbook

A student who does not meet one or more of the above requirements at the time of application, may be considered for conditional admission to the Social Work Program by submitting a written plan to complete the above requirements with the application for admission to the Program.

Following admission to the B.S.W. Program, any student who withdraws from the Program or does not take classes at the HPU for two or more sequential semesters, must reapply for admission into the Program (unless the student has applied, and been approved, for a leave of absence).

Criteria for Acceptance to the Program

Applications are reviewed after all materials have been submitted. If needed, a student may be asked to complete a formal interview with the Admission Committee, as well as submit additional documentation for those who can support the student's readiness for a career in social work. The Admissions Committee may seek additional information from social work faculty, the applicant, or other formal sources. The Committee will focus on academic achievement as well as criteria that demonstrate a commitment to social work values, beginning understanding of the social work profession, professional attitude and

behavior, emotional maturity, and ability to express oneself clearly both orally and in writing.

Meeting minimum standards does not guarantee admission to the Social Work Program. Social work is a professional program thus numerous factors are taken into account including an applicant's capacity to acquire the requisite knowledge, values, skills and professional conduct of the profession of social work. Students are evaluated based on prior course work, admissions essay, work experiences, and other information presented by social work faculty members. Approval is based upon an assessment of the criteria listed below. Sources of information by which to evaluate students include the evaluations completed by social work faculty at the conclusion of each social work course, the evaluation completed by volunteer work supervisors and from any other information presented by social work and/or other faculty members who have had personal contact with the student.

Factors included in the assessment include:

- Class attendance.
- Appropriate participation in classroom activities.
- Ability to meet deadlines.
- Ethical conduct.
- Ability to maintain positive relationships with faculty and other students as well as clients and supervisors in volunteer placements.
- Willingness and beginning ability to examine own values and biases as they relate to social work practice.
- Ability to communicate effectively both in written and oral form.
- Maintenance of at least one year in recovery if student has history of chemical dependency.
- Reasonable emotional stability and maturity (serious questions raised by social work faculty in these areas will result in a requirement that student complete a psychological/psychiatric assessment by a professional agency approved by the student's adviser at the student's expense).
- Presence of any criminal record which would indicate a history of physical violence, sexual misconduct or any other offense which would make the student unemployable as a social work professional.

Outcome of Decision

Once a decision has been reached, the student will be notified in writing within two weeks of the receipt of the full application with the decision and reasons or conditions. Committee options include full admission, conditional admission with specific requirements listed and deadline for removal of conditions, or denial of admission with a specific reason for denial listed. A student may appeal a denial of admission by following the Appeal Process for the Social Work Program. A student can also reapply to the program for admission during a subsequent semester.

Step 3: Applying for Senior Field Placement

Because students will be working directly with individuals in a helping relationship, it is necessary that they meet certain standards for admission to senior year field placement. This is the reason that the Program requires students to apply for field placement. Application to field occurs before intended enrollment in SWRK 4900/4910, the "senior year" field placement, typically in SWRK 3900.

Requirements:

- 1. Admission to the social work major at HPU.
- 2. Completion of the following courses: SWRK 1010, SWRK 3003, SWRK 3000, SWRK 3005, and SWRK 3010.
- 3. Attainment of a minimum cumulative grade point average of 2.75 on a 4.0 scale at the time of application.
- 4. Submission of most current Degree Plan.
- 5. Agreement to adhere to the NASW Code of Ethics.
- 6. Approval of the social work faculty based on demonstration of beginning level competence and commitment to preparing for a profession as demonstrated by the following:
 - Demonstrate the beginning level knowledge, skills and professional value system necessary to:
 - Demonstrate ethical and professional behavior.
 - Engage diversity and difference in practice.
 - Advance human rights and social, economic, and environmental justice.
 - Engage in research-informed practice and practice-informed research.
 - Engage in policy practice
 - Engage, assess, intervene and evaluate with individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities.
 - Demonstrate commitment to preparing for a professional degree by:
 - Regular class attendance
 - Appropriate participation in classroom activities
 - Observation of deadlines
 - Ethical conduct.
 - Maintenance of positive relationships with faculty and other colleague/other students.
 - Willingness and ability to examine own values and biases as they relate to social work practice.
 - Effective communication in both written and oral communication.
 - Reasonable emotional stability and maturity.

Transfer Students

The Social Work Program employs a two-step process in regards to the transfer of credit from other colleges.

Step One: The Hawai`i Pacific University Registrar's Office evaluates the transfer of earned credit from other institutions to HPU and makes a determination regarding fulfillment of

General Education requirements. This evaluation is forwarded to the Program.

Step Two: The Social Work Program Chair, in consultation with social work faculty, evaluates transfer credits for prerequisite, support and social work foundation courses. Students may be asked to provide a course syllabus as well as assignments completed in the course for review. Course equivalency will be determined based on a review of course objectives, content outline, textbooks and readings, learning activities, and theoretical perspectives. The BSW Program Chair may require that courses varying significantly in content and objectives be retaken. For courses that have only minor gaps, a plan will be put forth wherein students will cover the necessary content. The BSW Program Chair will contract with the student on items that need completion and identify a faculty member to work with the student. Only courses taken through other CSWE accredited baccalaureate Social Work Programs may be evaluated for equivalency of a HPU professional foundation social work course.

BSW students wishing to transfer in courses equivalent to SWRK 1010 must demonstrate that the course was offered by a degreed social worker as an instructor. A student accepted into HPU as a transfer student from another accredited program will be required to sign a release of information allowing the HPU BSW Program Chair to communicate with the Chair at the previous Social Work Program to determine that the student was in good academic standing.

Credit for Life Experience

Students with experience in social services sometimes ask whether this experience may substitute for some of the social work courses or practicum. As a matter of accreditation and sound educational practice, we **do not give academic credit for life experience.**

Lack of academic credit does not mean that the work or other experience was not valuable; such experience has often shaped the student's understanding of the field and been a significant contribution to the community. Students in this position are also asked to be open to the new learning and the new ways of doing things that they will learn in school.

Advising in the Social Work Program

Within the Social Work Program, advisement is an opportunity for students to receive guidance on the sequencing of courses, options for electives that may complement their interests, and discussion of other areas of academic, personal, or professional concern. It is a form of mentoring, and is the first "point of contact" for all issues and problem resolution. Students must meet with their Social Work Faculty Advisor prior to registration. This meeting should be held before the end of the preceding semester. When you meet with your faculty advisor please bring with you your Plan of Study (list of course take and to be taken) if you have it. If you do not have one your faculty advisor will develop one with you. Your Faculty Advisor will give you the best advice s/he can, but the ultimate responsibility for knowing and following University policies is yours.

Responsibilities of the Social Work Faculty Advisor:

- Confers with the students at least once per semester to review performance and plan for coursework.
- Assists student in developing a Plan of Study (PoS)
- Helps student choose appropriate courses
- Maintains up to date materials in the student file
- Works closely with advisee in the event of academic probation
- Counsels advisee about academic, professional, and career issues
- Initiates meetings with advisee as needed to discuss issues
- Performs as an academic manager and coordinator for their assigned students
- Serves as a student advocate during student review committee

Responsibilities of Student Advisee:

- Initiates contacts with advisor for concerns or next semester's registration
- Informs advisor of academic progress and standing (includes course work and field work)
- Confers with advisor about program and course selection
- Provides current information (address, phone numbers, name changes, etc.)
- Consults with advisor regarding changes in personal situation that will affect academic plan.

A social work faculty advisor will be appointed to each student in the beginning of the Fall semester of their junior year once they are admitted to the program.

Although close contacts with the faculty are welcomed, faculty advising is not therapy and faculty cannot function effectively in the dual role of teacher and therapist. Students whose personal concerns are interfering with their performance in the classroom or field, who are experiencing personal distress, or who show potential for growth through intensive examination of personal issues will be referred to appropriate University or community resources.

International Exchanges and Travel

International Exchange opportunities are possible through HPU or through Mainland and International programs but require careful planning and coordination. Interested students must contact one of the social work faculty members as soon as possible to determine how the proposed exchange will affect the student's course schedule, and whether HPU will accept credit from the exchange towards BSW or other HPU courses. Consultation with other HPU faculty or advisors does not substitute for discussion with the social work faculty. The Social Work Program conducted two trips to South Africa (Summer of 2008 and 2009) and three trips to Vietnam (Winter 2010, Winter 2012, Winter 2018). Please check with your instructors to learn whether one will be offered during your time at HPU.

Staying Informed

Students are responsible for knowing and adhering to the policies and procedures in this Handbook, the HPU Catalog, the HPU Student Handbook, and the Practicum Handbook while they are in practicum. You are responsible to activate your HPU Pipeline account and to check your HPU email regularly for college and program announcements.

Student Feedback

We believe that student feedback is essential to creating a program that best prepares students for effective social work practice. We do best, as faculty, colleagues, directors, when we work collaboratively. If you have concerns, ideas for improvement, or simply comments about what is working well, we want to know. There are many ways for you to give feedback:

- Course level evaluations these occur at least once during each course, please participate!
- Regularly scheduled talk story sessions with the program chair these occur at least once each semester.

• Drop in with faculty or chair – we maintain an 'open door policy', meaning that we want you to stop by and chat!

• Virtual suggestion box – we have created a mechanism to give anonymous feedback via SurveyMonkey. Here is the link: <u>https://www.hpu.edu/chs/social-work/index.html</u>

Field Education

Complete policies related to Field Instruction are available in the Practicum Handbook. Prior to placement, you need to be aware of the following policies:

A student who does not accept placement at two field agencies which, in the judgment of the Director of Field Education, would be appropriate, and who does not withdraw from the course, will be deemed to have failed the practicum course.

No students will be placed in an agency unless they complete an application to field form (forms are available on the SWRK website under BSW field education).

Under no circumstances are students allowed to find their own field placements.

Course Offerings and Sections

The course schedules/bulletins published by the University reflect what we intend to offer, and the days/times/faculty members we intend to associate with the course. Sometimes, between the time the schedule is made and the time that courses are actually offered, these conditions change. We therefore reserve the right to cancel, consolidate, or change course offerings, to add sections as the volume of registration requires, **and to move students from one section to another without prior notice.** In general, students will remain with the same Practicum section (A or B) throughout two- semester practicum experiences unless this is changed by the Director of Field Education for compelling reasons. The time slot (early vs. late) may change at the discretion of the instructor to provide parity between sections.

Nondiscrimination Policies

Social Work Program Disability Statement

No otherwise qualified student shall, on the basis of disability, be subjected to discrimination or excluded from participation in the Social Work Program. A student with a disability may be protected by the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and be eligible for reasonable accommodations that will provide an equal opportunity to meet the academic criteria related to professional behavior and scholastic performance. Students who are eligible for ADA accommodations are encouraged to register with the Coordinator of Academic Advising and

Student Support, 566-2406. Without proper registration, accommodations for disability cannot be provided. It is the student's responsibility to contact the Coordinator of Academic Advising and to propose accommodation as needed. Accommodation does not compromise standards of behavior required for success in the professional discipline, including the Performance Standards for Social Work Students.

Social Work Program Cultural Diversity Statement

As stated in the National Association of Social Worker's Code of Ethics and consistent with the Social Work Program's mission, we:

Advocate the elimination of any form of discrimination on the basis of race, color, gender, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, immigration status, age, religion, national origin, marital status, political belief, mental or physical limitation, or socio- economic status. Are committed to teach, encourage, and promote an appreciation for and understanding of diversity in the Social Work Program, the University, our profession, and our community. Affirm the value of soliciting and incorporating diversity into all aspects of our educational experiences, our profession, and our personal lives as one way to enrich our total life experience and promote peace individually and collectively as global citizens.

Financial Aid

The Financial Aid Office of the University is "headquarters" for learning about assistance with the costs of school, including programs administered by the federal government, private agencies, and HPU. The following information is specifically applicable for social work.

Social Work Student Scholarship

The School of Social Work at HPU offers a scholarship specifically for students in social work. Application forms are available through the School of Social Work office.

Perkins Loan Repayment

Students who have Perkins Loans can pay these back through work in the following types of positions:

- Full time teaching in a public or nonprofit school or Head Start program designated as serving a high concentration of low income students
- Full time provision of early intervention services to children with disabilities Full time employees of public or nonprofit child/family service agencies providing services to low-income, high-risk children or their families
- Peace Corps or ACTION (domestic volunteer) service
- Service in the military

The amounts of the loan that can be cancelled vary with the position. For further information, contact the University's Financial Aid Office at 544-0253.

You may also be able to receive "Students in Service" credit for your practicum hours.

Students have also provided the following hints for finding financial aid:

- File taxes as early as possible (or have your parents do so) if the income is being considered for financial aid. You will need information from the tax forms.
- File your FAFSA (Free Application for Federal Student Aid) and obtain your SAR (Student Aid Report) as early as possible. You need to file your FAFSA every year.
- File for loans and scholarships early.
- Get to know someone personally in the Financial Aid Office.
- Get a Scholarship Seekers Guide from the Financial Aid Office and check those that pertain to specific majors, heritages, hobbies, disabilities, gender, etc. Also, check on line.
- DO NOT PAY FOR SCHOLARSHIP INFORMATION.

Appendices

Learning a New Discipline

In *How to Study & Learn a Discipline* (Dillon Beach, CA: Foundation for Critical Thinking, 2001), Richard Paul and Linda Elder point out that all academic areas, such as social work, represent "a systematic way of thinking about a particular set of things." That is, learning social work means, most basically, learning to think like a social worker. This includes taking on the worldview that social workers have; understanding the purposes of social work; and knowing the questions that social workers ask about problems, the data sources they find relevant, and the kinds of answers they generate.

Using this perspective, your social work texts are not compilations of facts that you must memorize. They are examples of social workers thinking about the profession and its work, and they are guides to you in taking on the thinking of the profession. Paul and Elder (2007) suggest that excellent students will do the following:

- Understand thoroughly the "requirements of the class, how it will be taught, and what will be expected of you."
- "Become an active learner. Be prepared to work ideas into your thinking by active reading, writing, speaking, and listening."
- "Become a questioner."
- "Look for interconnections. The content in every class is always a SYSTEM of interconnected ideas, never a random list of things to memorize.... Study like a detective, always relating new learning to previous learning."
- "Relate content, wherever possible, to issues and problems and practical situations in your life. If you can't connect it to life, you don't know it."
- "Eigure out what study and learning skills you are not good at. Practice those skills whenever possible."
- "Erequently ask yourself, 'Can I explain this to someone not in class?' If not, then you haven't learned it well enough."
- "Test yourself . . . by trying to summarize . . . the main points of the previous class meeting [or your reading]. If you cannot summarize the main points, you haven't learned them."
- "Use writing as a way to learn by writing summaries in your own words of important points from the textbook or other reading material. Make up test questions. Write out answers to your own questions."
- "Erequently evaluate your listening. Are you actively listening for main points? Can you summarize what your instructor is saying in your own words? Can you elaborate what is meant by key terms? . . . Don't sit back passively, waiting for knowledge to fall into your head. . . . It won't."
- "Erequently evaluate your reading. Are you reading the text book actively? Are you asking questions as you read? Can you distinguish what you understand from what you don't?"
 [Are you bringing questions to class or your professor's office hours about what you don't understand?]

Some Tips for Success

The following helpful ideas have been generated by the faculty and students. Please contribute to them if you have other thoughts.

Do what the faculty recommends. If you are told to follow through, do it. If you are given an assignment that calls for answering several questions, make sure you address each one. If you find that you cannot do what is recommended, discuss this with the appropriate faculty member or advisor as soon as possible.

Be responsible. Be at class, and especially at practicum, when you are supposed to be there.

Be prepared for class. Call if you are going to be late to practicum. Set a schedule and stick to it. If you accept a task for the club, do it.

Admit to problems that are occurring. Attempting to cover up a problem only makes matters worse.

Ask for help. Don't be afraid of the faculty. They will make every effort to help you, and want you to succeed. But they cannot know what problems you are facing unless you tell them.

Consider forming a study group. Many students have found that studying with others is an excellent way to gain insight and support.

Always back up your data and keep a copy of assignments you have submitted. Your faculty are human too.

Keep track of your course credits. Your Degree Plan, available on Pipeline, is an excellent way to do this. Don't wait until just before graduation to resolve any discrepancies. If you are told different things by different people, talk to your Faculty Advisor or University Advisor.

Opportunities within the Social Work Program

The Social Work Student Organization (SWSO) is a club that is open to any HPU student, graduate or undergraduate, with an interest in social work or human services. (The student need not be a social work major or admitted to the social work program.) SWSO engages in activities that provide service to the community, helps members learn more about/network with the social work profession, and engages in fun activities as well. Meetings are held regularly, typically on Saturdays.

Note: The SWSO is encouraged to elect, from their officers or membership, a BSW student representative to attend SWRK Faculty Meetings and Advisory Committee Meetings where appropriate.

Phi Alpha is a national honor society for social work students. HPU's chapter is Theta Omicron. Requirements for membership are:

<u>Undergraduates</u>: declared social work major, at least sophomore status, completion of at least 9 semester hours of social work courses, overall GPA of 3.0 in all college work (including transfer credit), and GPA of at least 3.25 in social work courses. Students on probation are not eligible for Phi Alpha.

A common application form for all honor societies is distributed at the beginning of each semester. Students may belong to as many honor societies for which they qualify.

The Social Work Advisory Committee is composed of social workers and others interested in social work education from the community. The purpose of the advisory committee is to help the faculty plan an effective social work program, and to bridge the gap between the program and the practice community. The president of SWSO is also a member of the Advisory Committee, and students are also encouraged to elect a representative to the Advisory Committee. The student representatives must be approved by the faculty. No student on probation is eligible to serve as a representative.

NASW - Students are encouraged to join the National Association of Social Workers (NASW), and to affiliate with and be active in the Hawaii chapter (NASW-HI).

Using Critical Thinking (CT) and Critical Analysis (CA)

CT and CA skills are paramount if you want to be a successful social work student and practitioner. CT and CA are YOUR ability to use the Social Work knowledge base, alongwith your own assumptions, theories and observations, to develop a solution that is appropriate to the situation and clients' needs. It's your ability to devise creative solutions to new situations and problems. CT and CA also mean being open to various ways of looking at a problem, and being open to learning and growing. Some elements of CT and CA include:

Reflecting on thinking and assumptions that lie beneath your feelings and emotions Supporting your decisions with facts and reasoning, i.e., data, not feeling or self- interest Holding back decisions and conclusions until enough data have been gathered and evaluated Appraising the trustworthiness of sources on which you base your beliefs Differentiating between facts, opinions and inferences, and stating clearly which is which

Utilizing your liberal arts knowledge base to illuminate a current situation

Adapted from Elder, L. & Paul, R. (2007). The miniature guide to critical thinking concepts and tools. CA: Foundation for critical thinking press.

CT and CA are essential for success in your classes. The more you are able to move flexibly among perspectives, opinions, facts, and theories, weighing each and coming to reasoned conclusions, the better student and professional you will be.

Generalist Social Work Practice

Our social work curriculum is focused on "generalist practice." Although all approaches to generalist practice have many things in common, each program develops its own definition. At HPU, we have defined generalist practice as:

The application of social work knowledge, skills, and values to a variety of settings, population groups, and problem areas. Generalist practitioners are able to be flexible, eclectic, and pragmatic in their approach to situations needing social work intervention. They recognize the interrelatedness of individual problems, life conditions, social institutions, and social problems. Because of this understanding, generalist practitioners are able to analyze situations, recognize the potential for change, and apply the generalist problem-solving method appropriately at the micro-mezzo-, and macro-levels.

Appropriate settings, groups, and problem areas may include individuals (micro level); families and other small groups (mezzo level); and communities, organizations, and societies (macro level). Potential clients/client groups include those of various ethnicities, traditions, lifestyles, economic conditions, and life experiences/circumstances. Thus generalist practice consists of attitudes, values, and skills that are "portable." It provides a "tool box" that you can take into any situation and use appropriately, according to the needs of your client/client group(s). If we succeed in teaching generalist practice, you should find that your social work education is relevant and helpful wherever you work.

Within the generalist model of helping, at the "basic" and advanced levels, there is a sequence of tasks, often called the "problem solving process" or generalist intervention model. This process recognizes that people--as individuals or in families, small groups, communities, or organizations--seek help from social workers, or are identified as needing intervention, around personal and/or social problems. The goal in helping is to assist and empower these clients to solve their own problems, using their own strengths.

Although different authors use slightly different terminology, the stages of the problem- solving process as defined by HPU are:

Engagement: forming a relationship with the client/client system of all sizes.

<u>Assessment</u>: mutually decide what the problem is and what strengths the client/client systems bring(s) to solve the problem.

Planning: collaboratively decide what could be done to solve the problem.

<u>Contracting</u>: coming to agreement with the client/client system over what will be done and what each parties' role and responsibility will be in the process.

Intervention: following or "working" the plan.

Evaluation: pausing from time to time to assess what is working and what needs change and what the final outcomes and impacts will be.

Termination: ending the close working relationship or renewing the relationship to start a new phase.

Follow up: checking to see if clients/client groups have maintained progress and are still doing well. This stage can also help agencies find out what the impact of their work is in the process of service provision.

The generalist practice model although depicted here as linear is in fact cyclical. Often when in one part of the process you will have to go back to a previous part to check and change things based on new knowledge. This may sound like a very mechanical approach to helping people. Experience has shown, however, that knowledge of the process helps guide workers toward effective helping and also aids them in understanding what has happened when things go wrong. Many helping situations flounder, for example, because a trusting relationship was never established, because the client/client group never really agreed to the work of problem-solving, or because there was no real plan for what would be accomplished.

The Ecosystems Perspective

The HPU Social Work Program has chosen Ecosystems Theory for our conceptual framework. Ecosystems theory complements generalist practice because it sees the person in a rich context ("deep ecology"), and looks at practice at all three areas. Below is a brief discussion of Ecosystems theory, which will be supplemented by material in your texts and class discussions.

Why be concerned about a theory for practice or theories of change?

"Social workers . . . use theories to help guide and then organize their observations. Theories also help social workers to explain why people/communities and organizations behave as they do, to better understand how the environment affects behavior, to guide interventive behavior, and to predict what is likely to be the result of a particular social work intervention. A social worker's actions are not random, but tend to reflect the theories, implicit or explicit, that he or she accepts and uses. Theory tends to shape what the practitioner sees, what he or she makes of it, and what he or she decides to do about it. *The complexity of human concerns with which social workers deal, argues against a 'hit or miss' approach to their solution.* Rather, this complexity makes imperative the need for a consciously held, logical justification for the purposeful conduct of practice." (Greene in Greene and Ephross, pp. 4-6, ordering changed)

"The choice for a practitioner is not whether to have a theory but what theoretical assumptions to hold. All persons acquire assumptions or views on the basis of which they construe and interpret events and behavior, including their own. These assumptions are frequently not explicit . . . Thus, the appeal for practitioners to be atheoretical amounts simply to an argument that theory ought to be implicit and hidden, not explicit and self- conscious. It is difficult, however, to defend an argument favoring implicit theory that, by definition, is not susceptible to scrutiny and objective validation and therefore cannot be distinguished from idiosyncratic bias." (Briar and Miller, quoted in Greene and Ephross, p.5)

Ecosystems theory is sometimes called a "perspective," because it is a very broad way of looking at the world and social work practice. It is not the kind of theory that tells a worker exactly what to do in every situation; rather, it challenges the worker to build interventions based on this way of looking at the world.

What are the basics of the theory?

The basic assumptions of the Ecological Perspective are:

- Person and environment form one system, with two-way interactions. It is not person *plus* environment (1+1), but a unit of this person in this setting.
- You cannot separate people from (or understand people apart from) their environment. If people have life problems, these must be understood within the full person-environment context.
- The environment influences people. This influence can be positive or negative.
- People influence their environment. This influence can be positive or negative.
- The individual's subjective understanding of the environment is key to his/her development.
- People may fit well or poorly into their environment—a concept called "Goodness of fit."
- "People are goal directed and purposeful. Humans strive for competence."
- What the individual thinks about/experiences from the environment is key to development, and it is an individual matter.
- Personality is the result of long-term interactions between the person and the environment.
- Miley (p.36) says that factors like race, culture, SES, and gender are very powerful in

creating "our worlds," because of the messages they send to individuals about who they are, and the opportunities that are open or denied to those people.

- Changing the environment can change the people in it.
- A change to one part of a system may "reverberate" (via, for example, reciprocal interactions) throughout the system, and cause further intended and unintended changes.
- Social workers can help clients through a variety of interventions in the client's "life space." Potentially, several interventions could have the same result. The worker may want to start with the simplest, or the one that gives the most "leverage" ("bang for the buck").

Germain & Gitterman say that most people become involved with social workers because they are facing "life stressors." Once people judge something to be a stressor, they try to bring their coping methods to bear. They muster their personal and environmental resources; these may or may not be effective. If coping is not effective, stress gets worse and may lead to other stresses (e.g., a person is depressed and nothing seems to help; he loses his job and now has financial pressures). Sometimes coping efforts themselves cause additional problems—a person confronts a troublesome neighbor, gets into a fight, and is arrested.

EP sees the *transactions* between the person and the environment as the focus of change. Transactions are messages back and forth between the person and the environment that bring about change or mutual influence. They are more than interactions between one person and another. Transactions accumulate, to become a flow of influence back and forth across time. Transactions can be positive, negative, or neutral. Transactions act together, so that the whole message is greater than its parts. When environments make more demands than individuals can meet, or are unsupportive of individuals' needs, they create problematic stress and "problems in living." (EP does NOT consider these to be "pathologies.") "Each of us takes part in innumerable transactions every day. When we talk with friends, have dinner with family members, or buy groceries, we are interacting with people around us. We are also part of larger systems which engage in transactions. Examples of larger system transactions include a social agency that trains a group of volunteers, sends staff members to a conference, or runs public service announcements on a local television station. Transactions are the means by which people and systems exchange resources with their environments. Therefore, productive transactions serve as sources of energy to sustain a system's functioning and fuel change. Deficient transactions inhibit growth and possibly even threaten basic sustenance.

How does the EP affect social work practice?

In EP, the most basic job of the social worker is seen as bringing about rapprochement between the client/client group and the environment. The social worker often serves as facilitator, not "fixer." Using the EP changes the way that social workers name, define and look at problems. A client is not judged as "deviant" or "maladaptive" or "pathological" (all of which attribute the problem to the individual). Rather, the client/client group and the environment are "out of synch." Redefining problems to focus on synchronicity can lead to innovative and successful solutions. The perspective forces us always

to look at micro, mezzo, and macro around any problem.

"It makes sense from an ecological perspective that inner cities have high crime rates, family breakdown, and other related problems. These kinds of problems are not a symptom of an inner city dweller's inability to control id impulses, as will be argued by a Freudian, but instead are a result of a hostile social environment that does not provide the supports needed for growth and development. Social intervention . . . must be at both the micro- and macro-levels. . . .

Thus, the effective social worker must become enmeshed in the political process. . . ." (Pardeck, pp.39-40) Garvin & Seabury say that for individuals to grow and thrive, their needs (think Maslow's hierarchy) must be matched by resources in the environment, their aspirations must be matched by opportunities in the environment, and the demands of the environment must match their capacities. It is unlikely that these will ever be perfectly be balanced, especially because the individual and the environment are constantly changing Social workers are especially aware of the power of "isms" to limit resources, opportunities, and, often, demands (too little is expected of people, or conversely they are expected to do the impossible). Social work roles include trying to improve the balances between the individual and the environment around these dimensions.

The perspective is positive and hopeful. It suggests that both people and environments can change for the better. Positive change can result from life experiences. It sees difficulties as "problems in living," not pathology. It is oriented towards growth. The perspective promotes diversity. "The more complex the network is, the more resilient it will be." (quoted in Mattaini , p.8) Thus, promotion and protection of diversity is not simply a matter of "political correctness" or law, but a matter of survival for the group, since diversity brings new resources into the system.

The strengths perspective is important in the EP. Strengths are not seen as "things" that a person possesses, as much as they are seen as skills/resources that a person brings to transactions. Each person or group, including the client/client group, has skills and resources that it could bring to the situation to help resolve the problem.

EP allows us to look at multifactorial causation. "There are no separate actors in an event; the actions of one person are understood in relation to the actions of other people, and in relation to spatial, situational, and temporal circumstances in which the actions are embedded. These different aspects of an event are so intermeshed that understanding one aspect requires simultaneous inclusion of other aspects in the analysis." Werner, et al, quoted in G&G p. 8. EP also accommodates multifactorial resolution.

The EP organizes the social worker's activities around six basic roles. Presentation of these roles hopefully helps students understand that "counseling" (the "conferee" role) is not the only or even the chief role of a social worker.

<u>Conferee</u>: the social worker "confers" with clients around their problems.

<u>Enabler</u>: An unfortunate name. In EP, it refers to the practitioner doing things to improve system functioning. "Environmental modification."

<u>Broker</u>: The worker links the consumer with needed resources. This may involve more than just referral.

<u>Mediator</u>: The social worker tries to reconcile parts of the system that are in conflict. <u>Advocate</u>: The worker speaks on behalf of the client, or takes action to build what is needed but does not now exist or is currently unresponsive.

<u>Guardian</u>: The worker exercises a social control or protective function for clients who cannot protect themselves.

<u>Educator</u>: The social worker teaches clients/client groups things that they need to know. <u>Facilitator</u>: Social workers facilitate processes, create space and opportunities for clients to grow and develop.

<u>Change agent:</u> Social workers work collaboratively with client groups to bring about positive change to unresponsive systems.

Sources:

Congress, E. (2008) Using the Culturagram with Culturally Diverse Families. In: Albert R. Robards & Gilbert J. Greene, *Social Workers Desk Reference*. New York: Oxford Univ. Press. (Available in Meader Library reference)

Garvin, C. & Seabury, B. (1997) *Interpersonal Practice in Social Work: Promoting Competence and Social Justice*, 2nd ed. Boston: Allyn and Bacon.

Germain, C. & Gitterman, A. (1996) The Life Model of Social Work Practice: Advances in Theory

and Practice, 2nd ed. NY: Columbia Univ. Press. (Available in Meader Library, HV 43 G47) Greif, G. (1986) "The Ecosystems Perspective 'Meets the Press.'" Social Work, May-June. Miley, K.; O'Melia M.; & DuBois. B.. (2007) Generalist Social Work Practice: An Empowering Approach. Boston: Pearson.

Mattaini, M.; Lowery, C. ; & Meyer, C. (2002) *Foundations of Social Work Practice*, 3rd ed. Washington, DC: NASW Press

Pardeck, J. (1996). *Social Work Practice: An Ecological Approach*. Westport, CT: Auburn. (Available in Meader Library, HV 40 PP56)

Guidelines on Confidentiality

Social workers come to know the most private thoughts, feelings, plans and statuses of clients. Sharing this information with those who are not authorized to receive it may harm or embarrass clients. Under certain circumstances, it is illegal, especially if it is "protected health information." The following suggestions will protect client confidentiality while still allowing appropriate supervision and classroom discussion.

- Do not reveal names of or information about specific agency clients with anyone outside the agency unless you have the client's permission. You may discuss the fact that you are placed at an agency, and your general experience there.
- Do not put names of clients in journals, logs, or reports that you write for classes. Use initials that are different from the real name of the client or make up a name.
- Do not share information that would allow a client's identity to be readily guessed. This is especially necessary in a small community like Hawaii.
- If you see clients on the street, let them greet you or not, as they wish.
- Do not remove original or copied records from an agency unless you have the agency's permission and it is absolutely necessary. If you have such records with you, be careful about reading them in a public place where names/details might be visible. Be especially careful not to lose them.
- You are allowed to discuss details of client interactions, including names, with your practicum and agency supervisors and (as necessary to accomplish the job) with agency colleagues. NEVER agree with a client--especially in advance--that you will keep absolutely secret what is revealed to you. You may not be able to keep this promise.
- Some situations, such as child and dependent adult abuse, must be reported as a matter of law. These should be discussed first with your supervisor for advice on informing the client and protective agency.
- You are allowed to present case situations for discussion in social work class, as long as names are omitted and highly identifying details are changed. All social work faculty and students are bound by confidentiality for such discussions. If you need to present a case situation in a non-social work course, consult with your agency supervisor or the social work faculty. You are always allowed to discuss troubling situations with appropriate social work faculty, revealing details and names as appropriate. Such sharing should occur in private rather than in the classroom or corridor.
- While working in an agency setting, be careful of situations in which client records are visible to the public, your conversations mar be overheard.
- Occasionally, students, faculty, or guests may inadvertently reveal in class material that is personal and best kept out of the stream of gossip. If this occurs, the Golden Rule applies.
- Confidentiality does NOT mean that you can never share information. It means that information should be shared in the way that the "owner" of the information wants, revealing it when that is the person's wish, keeping it private if the person wants it kept private.
- Be aware that the same expectations above apply to social media. Do not disclose any identifying information or any information that might lead to someone being able to guess a client's identity by "putting the pieces together." A general rule of thumb is to avoid discussing your clients or your agency on social media.

Note: Any information disclosed during any student meetings with faculty or University staff, and which raises concerns about professional performance, will be shared among the faculty, including field instructors, as necessary for the protection of present and future clients.

University employees may and will share pertinent information with each other for the purpose of identifying student issues and solving problems.

Working and Being a Social Work Student

(Adapted from the HPU Student Nurses' Handbook)

Many students work either part time or full time. Many of you have to--because you like to eat and want to have a roof over your head. The combination of work, school, and family can create conflicts. The BSW program is designed to consider the needs of the working student, and understands how difficult the combination of work and study can be. We do what we can to help, such as scheduling courses on Saturdays. However, this does not eliminate the stress that you will face as you move through the program.

You need to assess carefully your combination of school and work, and your other life outside of the two. It may be necessary for you to go to school part time if your work and family obligations are heavy. It may be necessary for you to reduce work hours, especially during the semesters when you are taking practicum. Some of you with Type A personalities may have to learn not to drive so hard, or to "settle" for less than perfection. Above all, you must manage your time, plan, and work ahead. These skills are a major asset to your future success, not only in school but in your professional practice and the rest of your life.

Basically, you need to set priorities. Look carefully at all the needs you have to attend to-personal, family, work, school, community--and devise a plan to do the most good for the most people. (Don't short-change yourself, either!) Don't try to be all things to all people. If you need help looking for the big picture, see one of your faculty or the advisors. Use the "calculator" below to determine your available time. Get a planner or some other time management device & use it.

Start with 168 hours in a week (24 hours/day X 7 days/week):168Subtract # of hours you work:______

How many credit hours are you enrolled for this semester? Subtract FOUR TIMES that number to allow for preparation time, study, etc. as well as class hours. credit hours X 4 =

Subtract # of hours in practicum	
Subtract travel time: to work, to school, to practicum	
Subtract # of hours you expect to sleep	
(should not be fewer than 6/night).	
Subtract # of hours for fun/quality time for yourself	
and your family.	
Subtract # of hours for church, community obligations, etc.	
Subtract # of hours for the "business of living" (cooking,	
cleaning, eating, grooming, shopping, paying bills, etc.)	
Subtract time for any other commitments, and	
build in a little for unexpected contingencies.	

???? How much is left????

Are you in the minus category? Prioritize! What can you cut out without harm to yourself or others? Can you combine activities? (Example: tape lectures or study notes and listen to themin the car if you spend a lot of time on the road, study on the bus.) Be disciplined; set a schedule and stick to it. But also be realistic, and plan for the "long haul." You may be able to cut back on sleep for a night or two, but not indefinitely. Your family may understand neglect during "finals," but months or years of neglect stress relationships. It is not possible to do everything, all at once, perfectly. You must make choices and compromises based on a clear sense of your personal long-term goals. You may find that a slower school pace pays off in the long run in more thorough learning, better family relationships, and personal happiness.

BSW Applicant Rating Sheet

Applicant:____ Overall GPA:

Conditions Met: GPA above 2.75-___ SWRK 2010 Grade C or better___Completion of 45 sem. hours ____ Completion of prereq Writ 1200___Psy 1000 _____ Soc 1000____Soc 2000 _____

SCORES							
GPA	4	8	12	16			
	(2.35 – 2.70)	(2.71 – 3.00)	(3.1 – 3.50)	(3.51 +)			
Writing Ability	4	8	12	16			
	Many writing	Several writing	Few writing errors	No writing			
	errors	errors		errors			
Personal Statement	4	8	12	16			
(capacity for self-	Failed to	Weak response	Satisfactory response	Excellent			
reflection and	adequately	to questions	to questions	response to			
objectivity)	address questions			questions			
Meeting Prerequisites	4	8	12	16			
	Has not completed	Has completed	Has completed SWRK	Has completed			
	SWRK 2010 or	SWRK 2010	2010 but	SWRK 2010			
	other prerequisites	but missing at	missing one prereq	and all prereqs			
		least two prereqs					
			Total Points (64				
			max)				

0 – 23 points Poorly qualified – not admitted

37 - 56 points Acceptable candidate – admit

24 - 36 points Weak candidate – admit only if 57 + points Excellent candidate – strongly offsetting factors recommend admittance Recommendation:

- 1. ____Strongly Admit
- 2. ____Admit
- 3. ____Conditional Admit (cite conditions)
- 4. _____Do Not Admit at this Time

Comments: Rater: Date:

Student Agreement Form

The purpose of this form is to document that I:

Have received information to access a copy of the 2021-22 Student Handbook containing the Social Work Program Performance Standards and other material on the Social Work website: (https://www.hpu.edu/CHS/Social_Work/index.html);

Understand that it is important to familiarize myself with the expectations contained in the Handbook, and especially with the Social Work Program Performance Standards;

Will discuss these Standards with my faculty advisor if I have any questions and concerns; and

Understand that I am bound by these Standards while I am a student in the HPU Social Work Program.

I understand that these Standards are in addition to other behavioral/performance standards that are in the HPU Student Handbook and HPU Catalog, and those that may be specifically required by community service agencies where I am assigned for practicum.

I understand that this form will be kept in my academic file and applies throughout my time in the Social Work Program. Because social work professional education involves responsibility for others who may be dependent on me for services, I understand that any unwillingness on my part to accept personal responsibility for abiding by these performance expectations can result in my termination from the Social Work Program.

Signature: _____

Print Name: ____

Date: _

Social Work Student Update Form

Providing the following information will help us with a variety of information and advising needs, as well as allowing us to contact you as needed. We appreciate you filling this out.

Student I.D. Number: _____

Student Full Name: _____

Student Preferred Nickname: _____

Best mailing address: _____

Best phone numb<u>er(s):</u>

Please designate whether numbers are home, work, cell, pager, or other.

Best email address: (PLEASE print clearly):

Note: Students are still responsible to check their HPU campus email address regardless of which email address they prefer to designate as their main.

Educational level:

Undergraduate Program:	BSW Junior	BSW Senior		
MSW Regular Program Full Time:	First year	Second year		
MSW Regular Program Part Time:	<u>First year</u>	Second Year	Third year	Fourth year
MSW Advanced Standing Full Time:	One year			
MSW Advanced Standing Part Time:	First Year	Second Year		

(For advising purposes) I am attending social work courses:

- Full time, following the regular schedule of my
- <u>____cohort</u>
- <u>Part time</u>
 <u>Out of sequence with my cohort</u>

(For statistical purposes) I consider my ethnicity to be: -